HSS College Faculty Council Meeting
Minutes

24 February 2015
11:00am, Dean’s Conference Room

Attending: Dr. Chuck Aust, Dr. Jeanne Bohannon, Dean Robin Dorff, Dr. Beth Giddens, Dr. LeeAnn Lands, Dr. Gail Markle, Dr. Chris Randall, Dr. Ernesto Silva, Dr. Sabine Smith (substituting for Dr. Lynn Fedeli).
1. Approval of minutes
· The minutes from the 27 January 2015 meeting were approved with minor changes to items 4 and 9.

2. Dean Dorff: CHSS budget update, initiatives, developments, policies, misc.

· The dean has submitted a list of 10 funding priorities to the upper administration for end-of-year money that may become available. The list was created in consultation with department chairs. Perhaps one or several may be funded. This topic will be discussed at a March 11 Deans Council meeting.
· Work is under way to resolve ongoing consolidation issues within CHSS, including SACS qualifications for faculty to teach scheduled courses. Staffing of general education courses at the Marietta campus is of particular concern. Any necessary waivers must be submitted to SACS for each course, but only once.

· CHSS Promotion & Tenure documents are being aligned on both the Kennesaw and Marietta campuses.

3. KSU Foundation Scholarship Award: Qualifications for entry such as time at KSU and significance of work.
· The KSU Foundation has the authority to write its own rules for its awards. The new language was vetted but may not have reached all faculty.

· The Foundation dropped the requirement of 3 years’ service and replaced it with 5 because of its desire to reward faculty loyalty as the university grows and because of the coincidence of 5 years and tenure review.
· Because the Foundation awards process depends entirely on self-nomination and because many faculty are disinclined to self-nominate, the process may change if it results in too few nominees or in unqualified nominees. CFC members stated that it seems counter-intuitive not to allow nominations from colleagues. 

· The dean noted that CHSS has created awards for junior scholars and part-time faculty. 

4. E-core questions, given that students will be able to register for e-core courses beginning fall 2015.
· President Papp has said that we have no choice but to accept e-core; its implementation is driven by the Board of Regents. KSU will be an e-core affiliate university.

· Because of the quality of our online courses and their excellent enrollment record, the dean thinks that CHSS will compete well with e-core in online courses. This is the competitive space that CHSS should engage.

· KSU needs to be more data-informed, rather than merely data-driven, on the issue. Studies to track e-core students’ performance, retention, progress, and graduation are being planned. Eric Bowe and Elke Leeds will lead these efforts. However, data about transfer students will not be included in these studies; it is lost.
· Part-time faculty rules apply to e-core instructors.

· HOPE and other funding sources do not mandate that students choose e-core classes.

· In Banner, e-core sections appear first, above those offered by departments; students will immediately see the cost difference between e-core and KSU sections.

· Answers to CFC questions about e-core in italics:

i. What approved process was followed to make this change to KSU’s curriculum? Did the e-core proposal go through the levels of review and discussion required of changes to KSU’s curriculum? Will SACS accept this process as valid? E-core was properly vetted in the USG system and at KSU.
ii. Will e-core classes be offered every semester? Yes. Do departments have the ability to offer their own courses in the summer rather than e-core versions of them? Unclear. It seems that e-core will undermine the availability of summer teaching assignments for a number of CHSS faculty. E-core will change summer teaching opportunities for faculty.

iii. Why do e-core students have access to student services (library, Writing Center, etc.) even though they do not pay fees for e-core hours? E-core students pay fees at the USG level.
· Additional questions: 

i. Who determines the scheduling of e-core classes in CHSS departments? Is the number of sections determined off campus?

ii. Will data about e-core students’ performance be shared with departments? 

5. Schools within CHSS: How do they differ from departments?

· Schools are organizationally the same as departments but are led by a director rather than a chair. Faculty appointments will be within a school, allowing faculty to teach in multiple programs.

· Schools offer multiple degrees, provide a savings in administrative costs, and enable fundraising for external support.

· The dean stated that there is no direct budgeting advantage to a school over departments within the college. Further, he stated that it is highly unlikely that a school designation will presage the creation of a new college because of the increased administrative costs of a college.

· The dean answered a concern that a school may foster silos by stating that it is not the plan for a school to house multiple departments.

· The proposal for a School of Communication is proceeding to the provost’s office. Board of Regents approval is not required for the establishment of a school, but it will be necessary to inform the board of the change. 

· In the future, a School of Conflict Management is a possibility.

6. Follow up on performance reviews for departmental program directors; role and function of DFCs?

· DFCs may establish performance reviews of departmental program directors as long as the faculty of those departments has input into the bylaws and process of such reviews.
Meeting adjourned at 12:15 pm.
